
newsletter
VOLUME 4 ISSUE 4 30th of dEcEMBER 2005
‘Gotong Royong Utrecht’ Foundation  


[image: image1.png]
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email: gotong_royong@hotmail.com  (attention: ‘Underscore’)
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reg.number chamber of commerce H30179877

	Please would you do us a favour and send this newsletter to your family, friends and colleagues or draw their attention to our website: www.gotong-royong-utrecht.nl where this newsletter is published as well (in English and in Dutch)!  


 

	1. From the Volunteers of the Foundation


We, the volunteers of the Gotong Royong Foundation, wish all readers of this newsletter a very healthy and loving 2006. We hope that you, your family, and your friends will receive a lot of goodness and will be able to establish a link with your surroundings. Because connection leads to care and attention for each other, like sprouts from a tiny little seed.
This past year was both tumultuous and productive. And looking ahead we can already see the contours of a special new year. We will continue our small scale projects and can only do so because of you!! We have your mandate, which puts a weight on our shoulders. But we are happy to have that responsibility and thank you for your care and attention.

We do not offer an annual report. Putting the four newsletters of the past year in the right order, will give you an overview. Should you miss one, please contact us and we will be happy to send you a back issue.

In the Netherlands a presentation for fundraising has been prepared. Should you have contacts with a (Dutch) organisation that might be interested, do let us know.
 

	2. New project 


Thanks to a large donation of a sponsor who wants to remain anonymous, we could start the building of the top floor of the new dormitory and living-room for the girls of the Widhya Asih Singaraja children’s home in November.

We started with the design and the specifications. Various tenders made it clear to us that our well-known construction team (15 people) could work in a better and less expensive way. After that we were able to select the supplier and buy the building material. Hard work has been done, with an amazing amount of fun, and although there have been some small surprises, we are very ‘senang’ with the way things went along. In the beginning of January 2006 the building will be ready.

	3. Two special sponsorships


We received a heart-warming announcement from Margreet and Paul, who for their 12,5 years wedding anniversary did not want presents for themselves but money for any project of the Gotong Royong Foundation instead. The guests at their party supported the idea and thus we received 1235 euros! Thank you very much Margreet, Paul and all of your friends and family! We have chosen a project for this and we will inform you further in our next newsletter.

Another welcome initiative came from Wim and Bernard, two members of the Masonic Lodge Hermannus van Tongeren in Utrecht, who raised funds in their Lodge to rebuild our website and pay for its hosting. As we have stated earlier, based on the reactions of our sponsors, we believe that we should not spend funds we received from our sponsors on a website or any other ‘public relations’. Thereafter Wim and Bernard came with this plan and collected 405 euros! There were also some private sponsors who made a donation stating ‘website’. Thank you all!
	4. Couleur locale 


Whereas in Indonesia one year after the Tsunami the account is made up and sad stories mix with optimistic NGO-reports, we look back on the last three months. The accounts of greediness, mismanagement and misleading in Aceh affect us too. They make us watch our projects even more critically to make sure that we are keeping clear of such practices. Corruption and systematic self enrichment are now also present in the lower echelons of society. Fortunately there are also good signs: small scale, quiet projects that produce results (also in Aceh!) and government action against highly placed officials. Of course it is only the tip of the iceberg, but it shows determination. 
A second Bali bomb (which had only short media attention because more Indonesian tourists than foreigners were killed) and the raise (87%) of gas prices have a big impact on the economy and make people write begging-letters to western sponsors. That this raise was about to take place, was already known for a long time. Lack of political will and power of Megawati Soekarnoputri, the former president, only increased pressure. State subsidy on gas was higher than the entire budget for both education and care and 1/8 of that subsidy disappeared into the pockets of the rich who smuggled the gas over the border in mega-transports to the Philippines, Singapore and Malaysia. For the ordinary Indonesian, life did not improve. But the real issue (the irresponsible spending of personal budget) remains unspoken. People use 70% of their monthly family budget for the payment of a motor cycle (300.000 to 450.000 Rupiahs), and at the same time complain about the increase of the prices of rice with 2.000 Rupiahs per kilo and gas with 2.200 Rupiahs per liter. And then there is also the payment of the cell phone, television and dvd-player….
Unmistakably there is an effect: the care for people who need it, decreases. Especially on Bali social involvement with others outside the own family has always been little (a traditional, cultural phenomenon), but with current economical problems it gets even more difficult to raise money and attention for it. Your support is very welcome!

	5. Positive focus 


In our opinion, report about Indonesia in the Netherlands is often biased and limited. We can write a lot about things that are not right. But there are also a lot of good things happening and there are signs of good developments:

· A large demonstration in Jakarta against the securement of islam by terrorists.

· Proposed registration (with fingerprints) of students of religious schools (so called ‘pesantren’, supposed to be breeding places of fanaticism).

· BBM-subsidy: over 10 million family heads received 300.000 Rupiahs to compensate for the raised gas prices.
· Enthusiastic cooperation: in one day, three different governmental organizations arranged for us the necessary documentation when the corrupted Immigration Office was giving us a hard time. They even gave a letter to the driver of a public bus from Denpasar to Singaraja (3 hours drive), so that we would not have to wait for the mail.

· Guarding of Christian churches on Java by members of the largest Muslim organizations during services.

· The arrest and conviction of corruption of one governor, regent or official after another.

And it is easy to counter all these examples with cynicism and sour remarks. We choose not to. 

	6. Project information


I. Bali: Widhya Asih III Children’s home, Singaraja
The staff of the children’s home is ever getting better attuned. They are really giving it their best try and the atmosphere is really good. Not in the least because of the management of Bpk Yohanes, who uses his creativity to get the children out of their ‘wait and see’ attitude. They are composing songs and this month they are performing four times with their Christmas play. Batik production is going well, the children are performing good at school and homework support is producing results. English lessons are popular.
Of course there are also things Yohanes has less talent for: hygiene and healthcare, cleaning and planning. For those things, we are there to give a hand. Unfortunately Ibu Jopie has returned to the Netherlands. With a lot of patience she put a lot of effort in these issues for the last year and a half. Thank you again.
As for the first floor of the girls’ home: see chapter 2.

II. Bali: MCK (Mandi-Cuci-Kakus = Toilet-Bath-Washroom)
No new projects.

III. Bali: Scholarships

December is the time for us to prepare the new delivery of scholarships. Because of the BOS-subsidy (which is financed by the money gained by the cutting of gas subsidies) there is a new rule that tells us to check each school for proper use of the money. Because this is not a one-off subsidy, we will have to adjust our expenditure. We have now started with checking the data of all parents via the local government and collecting new official ‘declarations of poverty’. This takes time and ‘reading between the lines’. In the second semester the number of scholarships on Bali will remain the same: 73 children.
IV. Bali: Senior citizens
A visit to the Dinas Sosial (social service) and a meeting with the head of this department, appeared to result in progress for this project. But then BBM-subsidy (see chapter 5) totally changed focus because of the ‘Tsunami’ of paperwork that all departments had to deal with.

V. Java: Yogyakarta; MCK (Mandi-Cuci-Kakus = Toilet-Bath-Washroom)
In October MCK-Dhuri was finished. In a modest but humorous official gathering it has been handed over to the local population. The building shows that building costs (managed by a project manager who we pay a small salary per project) have raised and that our sticking to a fixed budget has consequences. For the next MCK we therefore will have to revise the budget.
We ordered the project manager to visit five MCK’s that were built earlier (in 2004) and make a report of her findings, so that we can judge the maintenance and adjustments needed. People in and around Yogya are very critical when it comes to foreign aid because in the past there was a lot of corruption. On one location the population, afraid of this, has declined an MCK. And on two other locations local government officials wanted money to make available the grounds, for which reason we decided not to go through with it.

VI. Java: Yogyakarta; Senior citizens
In November we visited the senior citizens who receive daily personal care through us. We were received by a couple (she is blind, he cannot walk) in their corner of a former stable of the Kraton’s horses (the former ruler). They live there on 8 square metres: their bed, a small table, a closet, one light bulb. No toilet, no kitchen. A volunteer (now paid by us) brings them food, cleans up and empties the chamber pot. Meeting them was disturbing. Heart warming friendliness and gratitude.
VII. Java: Yogyakarta Kindergartens
In November we visited the kindergarten in Guwo Gampeng once again. If all goes according to plan, it will be ready at the start of the second semester. The MCK and kitchen are ready. What remains is the finishing of the roofs, the walls (plastering) and tiling. It is like the Spring procession: three steps forward, two steps back. Currently we are in the forward movement.
VIII. Java: Yogyakarta; Scholarships

The situation is similar to that in Balii: we are preparing the delivery for the second semester and checking all data. Recently we had a very good discussion with a group of volunteers who carry out this project and it appears we agree on a new approach for the 2006-2007 season. The volunteers now understand that we are focused on helping the children and their parents and it is not our intention to help ‘the schools’ and they share the same goal. In the second semester we keep on supporting 130 children in Yogya.
 IX. Java: Community Activity Centre -Roemah Kita-
Mid November we had a meeting with the staff and board of the centre. It had three goals: a maafan (a ‘moment for mutual forgiveness, asking and giving’ at the closure of Idul Fitri), a shared meal and the weekly staff meeting. They met in an exceptionally good atmosphere and with remarkably free input of the staff members. We especially liked a plead by one of the board members to advance ‘free expression’. As an example she mentioned a local drawing contest for children where the first price had not been awarded because the drawings were disappointing. Why? Because in many centres imagination and creativity do not get attention and children are encouraged to draw neatly ‘within the lines’.

At the meeting the doctor, psychologist and dentist were also present. A plead was made for the purchase of a ‘Denver test kit’ (a motor function test).

A presentation was held about the activities for senior citizens in the neighbourhood and how the centre connects to them. 

At the closure of the meeting we offered them a wireless sound system on behalf of the Foundation: a large speaker on wheels with a cassette-recorder, cd-player and karaoke machine. This was high on their list and was a nice Idul Fitri present. 

	7. Sponsor possibilities.


If you decide to support the initiatives of Gotong Royong financially, first think if you want to help any specific project or if you want to leave the spending to us.

Possibilities: 

· the scholarship programme: one scholarship is €50 a year and can start any time during the year

· sponsoring a child of the children’s home for €12 a month (€ 36 a quarter or €144 a year) for complete sustenance.

· the support of a senior (60 plus) for €10 a month (especially for vitamins, minerals and medical care). That’s €30 a quarter or €120 a year.

Of course you can also send us a free gift and leave the spending to us.

    
	8. Gifts 


Gifts are more than welcome at our bank account in Holland (Fortis): 84.21.36.932 (for the attention of Stichting Gotong Royong - Utrecht).  For people who want to donate and who are living outside Holland, please contact us by email so we can find a proper method of transaction for your donation.
 
	9. Tell a friend


 

Please mail this newsletter (add a small introduction) to your friends and family. 

Reminder: there’s a website http://www.gotong-royong-utrecht.nl where you can find this newsletter too.

	10. Email 


If you want to let us know something, if you have feedback, do you want to ask something? 

Send us an email: gotong_royong@hotmail.com (attention: ‘underscore’).   
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